

JOHN SUMMERSON

Walter Bird

John Newenham Summerson 1904–1992

JOHN NEWENHAM SUMMERSON was born in Darlington on 25 November 1904. His father, Samuel James Summerson, was the manager of a family firm which manufactured rail track. It had been established in the 1840s by Samuel's father Thomas, a working man who had risen to be Inspector of Permanent Way on the Stockton and Darlington Railway. Samuel was in his mid-forties when he married Dorothea Newenham, whose father was a poorly-paid clergyman, but whose forebears were Anglo-Irish gentry from Coolmore in County Cork (as a young man John Summerson was sometimes to use 'Coolmore' as a nom de plume). Samuel died in 1907, leaving his widow with an independent income and the responsibility of bringing up their only child. Physically weak, John was sent first to a small preparatory school at Weymouth and then to the more 'bracing' environment of Riber Castle near Matlock, where he rapidly developed both physically and intellectually. The four years he spent as a pupil in this strange, ugly, but not entirely 'unromantic' house on its Derbyshire hilltop were remembered by him as 'among the most luminous and liberating of my life and [those] in which architecture first intruded itself into my adolescent brain'.¹ From Riber he went on to Harrow, which proved less congenial, though the teaching was 'mostly excellent', and it was here that he learned to write what John Betjeman called his 'cool, Harrovian prose'. Here, too, a talent for playing the organ was fostered

[©] The British Academy 1996.

¹ It was in Woore's bookstall in the market at Derby that Summerson bought his first architectural books. The present writer was to do the same in the 1930s.

by the music master, Dr (later Sir) Percy Buck. It was through organplaying that the boy began to develop a latent interest in architecture. Organs led to organ-cases and organ-cases to the churches that housed them. In the Vaughan Library at Harrow he 'browsed through architectural and topographical literature as an alluring side-issue from my organ studies' and in the holidays he was 'always in and out of cathedrals and churches, playing organs whenever I had the chance'. Buck told Mrs Summerson that if her son took up the organ as a profession, he 'could choose, in effect, between Westminster Abbey and St Paul's', but he was somewhat dismissive of organ-playing as a career and by 1922 it had become clear that architecture, rather than music, was to be the dominant interest of John's life. As architecture could not be studied at Oxford or Cambridge, the offer of a place at Pembroke College in the latter university was given up, and in his eighteenth year he was admitted to the Bartlett School of Architecture at University College London, with the intention of gaining a degree in architecture and in due course practising it as a profession.

Under Albert Richardson and Hector Corfiato the Bartlett School offered a strictly traditional training, sustained by Richardson's enthusiasm for eighteenth- and nineteenth-century classicism and by Corfiato's *Beaux-Arts* expertise. Promising students were encouraged to try for a Rome Scholarship at the British School, but Summerson 'did not much like this way of designing and never got anywhere in the competition'.² He did, however, spend a good deal of his time with a fellow student called Denis Mirams sketching and making measured drawings of old buildings in Norfolk, Oxford, Paris and elsewhere. Another student friendship, that was to last for a lifetime, was with Peter Fleetwood-Hesketh, a member of a wealthy Lancashire family, who later wrote a notable guide to the architecture of that county.

In 1926–7 Summerson spent an obligatory six months in an architect's office, that of W. D. Caröe, a specialist in churches who worked for the Ecclesiastical Commissioners in Millbank. Here the work was dreary and badly paid and he left with relief in May 1927. Thanks, however, to an allowance from his mother, he was not dependent on his meagre earnings from Caröe's office, and in the summer he joined Fleetwood-Hesketh in a tour of Northern Europe that included

 $^{^{2}}$ A 'Design for a College Chapel by Mr J. Summerson (Third Year)', illustrated in the *Builder*, 28 August 1925, 319–20, appears to be the only relic of his architectural pupilage. It is a Gothic design much influenced by Liverpool Cathedral.

Hamburg, Copenhagen, Stockholm, Berlin and Holland. Back in England, he first joined the office of an obscure architect called Low ('the nearest thing to Scrooge I have ever met') and then that of a famous one in the person of Sir Giles Gilbert Scott R.A. But neither the mediocrity of the former nor the distinction of the latter did anything to make a young man of naturally intellectual tastes into an effective architectural practitioner. His commitment to a conventional career as an architect was in fact wavering. 'I had scraped through my course at the Bartlett with little credit and taken a second-class degree. I had done time in three architects' offices but learnt very little from the experience. . . . I was ambitious to make some sort of mark in architecture but the possibility of practice was not only remote but distasteful. Writing appealed to me but I had no obvious talent for it'.

In this predicament Summerson applied for, and obtained, a junior teaching post at the Edinburgh College of Art. For this his abilities as a draughtsman and designer were, in his own words, 'utterly insufficient'. He was, in fact, much less able than some of his pupils, among whom were Basil Spence and Robert Matthew, young men of his own generation of whose superior ability he was painfully conscious. The appointment was, however, part-time, and Summerson occupied himself by writing, first for the Architect and Building News and then for the Builder, by learning German, and (in the vacations) by foreign travel. In 1930 the librarianship of the Royal Institute of British Architects fell vacant, and Summerson applied for a post for which he was in many ways well equipped (if not formally qualified). He was short-listed and interviewed, but the job went to another architect, E. O. ('Bobby') Carter. Humiliated by his inadequacy as a teacher, Summerson now resigned the Edinburgh post and returned to London, where his continued dependence on his mother (and hers on him, for she had few friends of her own) was an added source of discontent.

Residence in London did, however, give Summerson the entrée to a more intellectual society than that afforded by architectural schools and offices. Finally emancipating himself from the constraints of his mother's flat in Hampstead, he moved early in 1932 to Bloomsbury, where he met, among others, Geoffrey Grigson, C. E. M. Joad, Hugh Ross Williamson and other journalists and writers. Grigson introduced him to a wider circle which included the novelist Antonia White, the sculptor Barbara Hepworth, her artist husband Ben Nicholson, and her sister Elizabeth, a ballet-dancer, whom he was later to marry. He was now writing fairly regularly for such periodicals as the *Builder*, the Architect and Building News, Country Life and the Bookman, and had sporadic employment in architects' offices, including that of Clough Williams-Ellis. He continued to travel, notably in 1931 to Russia, where he was briefly arrested for inadvertently photographing the police headquarters in Moscow.

Then in 1932 the lucky find in a Bloomsbury print-shop of a collection of drawings by John Nash and the Reptons turned Summerson's attention in the direction of architectural history. There ensued an article in the RIBA Journal and, more importantly, the idea of a biography of John Nash, the centenary of whose birth would fall in 1935. Writing John Nash initiated him into the documentary sources of English architectural history in the British Museum, the Public Record Office and elsewhere. Both readable and scholarly, Summerson's biography of George IV's architect was something new in English literature and at once established its author's reputation as an architectural historian. A full-time job as assistant editor of a weekly periodical, the Architect and Building News, precluded any further historical writing for the time being, but Summerson now had an established place in the literary and intellectual society of the 1930s. He was, moreover, a member of the MARS (Modern Architectural Research) Group which pioneered the 'Modern Movement' in England. In 1937 he found time to submit for a RIBA Prize (which he duly won) an essay entitled 'The Tyranny of Intellect: The Mind of Sir Christopher Wren'. Himself an intellectual who had found his *métier* in writing rather than in design, Summerson saw in Wren another intellectual, one in whom freedom of invention was inhibited by an academic and scientific background, and who only gradually responded to the freedom of the baroque and never exploited its possibilities as fully as his pupil Hawksmoor was to do. This was followed in 1939 by 'The Great Landowner's Contribution to Architecture', in which, perhaps not uninfluenced by Marxist insistence on the economic basis of society, he explored the pattern of landownership and patronage which had so largely determined the growth of London outside the City. This preliminary investigation of London's architectural history was to develop later into Georgian London, but already in 1939 it showed that Summerson had a grasp of the historical processes which underlie architecture that was unique among historically-minded architects in Britain (in the 1930s there were, of course, scarcely any architecturally-minded historians).

When the Second World War supervened Summerson realised that recording the fabric of the past before it was destroyed had suddenly become more urgent than investigating its history. It was largely his initiative that led (with the encouragement of Sir Kenneth Clark) to the establishment of the National Buildings Record, with Walter Godfrey as Director and Summerson as his deputy. Broadly speaking Godfrey was responsible for the overall administration, Summerson for the recording of threatened or bomb-damaged buildings, not only in London, but in cities and towns all over England. Many of these dated from the eighteenth and nineteenth centuries, periods whose architecture had then been little studied, and in selecting buildings for record Summerson had to search periodicals such as the Builder and the Building News as well as moving round the country in the wake of German bombers. From early in 1941 to the summer of 1945 his life was devoted to the commissioning of drawings and photographs for the Record. A selection of these, with an introduction by J. M. Richards and well-informed notes by Summerson, was published by the Architectural Press in 1942 as The Bombed Buildings of Britain

Then in 1945 the death of A. T. Bolton made vacant the curatorship of Sir John Soane's Museum in Lincoln's Inn Fields - apart from the Royal Commission on Historical Monuments, whose remit excluded buildings later than 1714, almost the only post for an architectural historian in the country. Summerson's appointment, already envisaged by the Trustees before Bolton's death at the age of eighty, was effected without delay. Nominally part-time and initially poorly paid, the post gave Summerson a base from which to pursue his career as an architectural historian without unduly restricting his freedom of action. The Soane Museum was to remain the centre of his life for thirty-nine years. In 1945 the immediate problem was the repair of the fabric damaged in the blitz (which he achieved with a grant from the Pilgrim Trust, making the drawings for much of the work himself), and the reinstatement of its contents, evacuated for safety in 1942. Under Bolton the Museum still had the character of a private house to which the public and the scholar had only limited access. The new Curator was determined to open the Museum on a regular basis and to make its contents freely available to students. This the funds at the Trustees' disposal would not permit, and in 1947 Summerson was instrumental in negotiating a Treasury grant which led eventually to a Statutory Order (1969) giving the Museum a status similar to that of the British Museum, entirely dependent on the State financially, but under the control of its own Trustees. In 1968 he persuaded the Trustees and the Treasury to take over the adjoining house, No. 12 Lincoln's Inn Fields, designed by Soane himself and leased to tenants since 1813, as a much-needed extension that was essential to the proper functioning of the Museum. Meanwhile he and Dorothy Stroud, the Assistant Curator, had initiated weekly lectures for the benefit of visitors and made the great collection of drawings accessible to students, while catalogues of the classical and Egyptian antiquities were commissioned from appropriate experts. When Summerson retired in 1984 there was scope for further cataloguing of drawings, archives and printed books, but his curatorship had seen the transformation of a 'near bankrupt private charity' into a cherished and much-visited museum of international repute.

From 1944 onwards Summerson was to write, lecture³ and broadcast about architecture and architectural history without intermission for some forty years. Although he claimed to 'have no fluency as a writer', he did in fact have an enviable facility for writing what appeared to be effortlessly elegant and lucid prose. But the driving force behind his output was intellectual rather than literary: the incentive was (in his own words) 'always curiosity - curiosity about architecture, its roots and branches, its practitioners and expositors and, in the broadest and most elusive sense, its meaning'. Linked with curiosity was 'the desire to crystallise my findings in words which ... make those findings comprehensible and, if possible, eloquent'. Eloquence in exposition came easily to him, and behind it was a rigorous and penetrating mind that rarely failed to get to the heart of an architectural problem, whether it was the source of a motif or the evolution of a style. But to satisfy curiosity in a manner that was intellectually valid meant research, and one of Summerson's achievements was the way in which, without any historical training, he identified and exploited those documentary sources that were relevant to his current inquiry, whether they were the records of the Crown Estate Commissioners, the Declared Accounts of the Office of Works, or the wills and inventories of a family of Jacobean artisans. With a few honourable exceptions (notably Willis and Clark's Architectural History of the University of Cambridge, published in 1886), such sources had been generally neglected by earlier writers on English architecture, making Summerson's achievement as a self-taught historian the more remarkable. So far as nineteenth-century architecture was concerned, he had as an example

 3 He lectured regularly on the History of Architecture at the Architectural Association from 1949 to 1962, and at Birkbeck College from 1950 to 1967.

the work of H. S. Goodhart-Rendel, by whose brilliance as a lecturer and writer he was much impressed, and whose celebrated card-index of Victorian churches was firmly based on contemporary periodical literature and the records of the Incorporated Church Building Society. At the same time he was absorbing the established principles and techniques of art-historical scholarship as they were understood on the Continent. Here the arrival in 1933 of the Warburg Institute was crucial. Summerson regularly attended its seminars at Thames House, Millbank, and sat at the feet of Saxl, Wind, Kurz and above all Wittkower, whose lectures on Palladianism were (he wrote later) 'a turning-point for many of us'. Faced with Wittkower's 'wonderful intuition for discerning the problems behind a building's physiognomy and devising ... a strategy for solving them', the 'magnetic enthusiasm of a Richardson or even the epigrammatic brilliance of a Goodhart-Rendel seemed to belong to a different and departing world'. When to professionalism in research and unfailing felicity in exposition, whether oral or written, there were added an unusually perceptive eye and a retentive visual memory, Summerson's exceptional equipment as an architectural historian becomes clear.

After John Nash came Georgian London (1945), perhaps the first study of a European capital that attempted not only to establish the characteristics of its architecture, but also to show how these had been shaped by the ambitions of its landowners, the capabilities of its building trades, and the regulatory restraints of its municipal authorities. Elegantly printed (despite wartime restrictions) by the Cresset Press, its success was immediate, and it remains a classic of British architectural history. A sequel to be entitled Victorian London was long on Summerson's agenda, but in the end the investigations needed to make historical sense of so vast a subject proved to be too great for its fulfilment. Articles on 'The London Suburban Villa' (1948), 'The Victorian Rebuilding of the City of London' (1974), 'Charting the Victorian Building World' (1990), a chapter in The Victorian City (ed. Dyos and Wolff, 1973), and a lecture on 'The London Building World of the Eighteen-Sixties' (1973) were, however, valuable byproducts of this unfulfilled project.

In 1946 Summerson was invited by Nikolaus Pevsner to write the volume on Architecture in Britain 1530–1830 for the Pelican History of Art. It took six years to write and generated several subordinate studies that are of permanent value in themselves, notably one on the Elizabethan surveyor John Thorpe, whose drawings (in the Soane

Museum) are a key source for the understanding of Elizabethan architecture, and another on the typology of the English country house in the eighteenth century. The volume eventually published in 1953 proved to be a magisterial survey that has provided the framework within which British architectural history from the Renaissance to the Gothic Revival has been studied ever since.

The interest-starting with John Thorpe-that Summerson had shown in Elizabethan and Jacobean architecture led to the invitation to contribute substantially to the third volume of The History of the King's Works, edited by the present writer. This involved an investigation both of the organisation and personnel of the royal works from the mid-sixteenth century to the time of Inigo Jones, and of the architectural history of the royal palaces during the same period. The extensive documentation made this a somewhat formidable task which he conscientiously discharged, remarking wryly that it was 'both a penalty and a compensation for never having done a Ph.D. thesis in my youth'. Though 'nothing spectacularly new' emerged from Summerson's involvement in the King's Works, it provided the incentive for his lecture on Inigo Jones, delivered in the British Academy's 'Master Mind' series in 1964 and printed in its Proceedings for the following year. Much of this paper was absorbed into a Pelican paperback on Inigo Jones which was published in 1966.

It was, however, Wren rather than Jones whose architecture was to be for Summerson a lifelong preoccupation. The brilliant prize essay of 1937 was followed in 1953 by a deceptively simple but sophisticated biography in the 'Brief Lives' series, in which proper attention was paid to Wren's scientific work as well as to his architectural achievement; in 1960 by an essay on Wren as President of the Royal Society; in 1961 by an important investigation into the evolution of the design of the dome of St Paul's Cathedral; in 1963 by 'The Sheldonian in its Time' (a lecture given in that building when receiving an Honorary Degree from the University of Oxford); in 1970 by a catalogue of drawings for the London City Churches that (largely as a result of his own intervention) had been acquired by the National Art Collections Fund when they were sold at auction in 1951; and in 1990 by a further paper on the dome of St Paul's. In his work on St Paul's Summerson showed that he could tackle a strictly architectural problem of considerable complexity with the authority that he had doubtless admired in Wittkower's studies of St Peter's, Rome.

Among Summerson's other writings as an architectural historian,

the most notable were his study of the architecture of Sir John Soane, his investigation of the origins of the square and the crescent as characteristic elements in English town planning, and his *Classical Language of Architecture* (1964), a masterly introduction, characteristically free from pedantry or jargon, that has been translated into several foreign languages, including Japanese.

Although it was as an architectural historian that Summerson would eventually achieve celebrity, in his early years as a writer he was as much concerned with contemporary architecture as with that of the past. What is more, he was committed to the 'Modern Movement'. As early as 1930, in an article in the Scotsman, he shocked his superiors at the Edinburgh College of Art by evoking a vision of the Princes Street of the future as 'a glittering spectacle of steel, glass, and concrete'. In London his membership of the MARS Group brought him into contact with the leading Modern Movement architects in England, such as Maxwell Fry, Serge Chermayeff and Amyas Connell. It was he who wrote the captions for the Group's famous propagandist exhibition of 1938, attended by Le Corbusier as guest of honour. In 1941 he published an article entitled 'The New Groundwork of Architecture' which was something of a Modernist manifesto. In it he called for the abandonment of tradition as 'architectural Toryism', and with it 'the traditional idea of the architect's place in society-the genteel lackey of the wealthy, the man who turns surplus profits into picturesque country houses and imposing city façades. ... The architecture of today must be the architecture not of a class but of the community itself.' The 'need for parade' would vanish and new architectural beauties would be rediscovered, 'deeper and subtler than any which the fourteenth or eighteenth centuries knew', though not perhaps the Greeks.

What drew Summerson to the Modern Movement was above all its strongly intellectual character. This was a time when (as he wrote later) 'a good many young men bought themselves black hats and discovered that architects were, or should be, intellectuals' rather than 'gentlemen or scholars'. 'Here', he wrote approvingly of Tecton's High Point flats in Highgate, 'is architecture which sets the standard of intellectual modernity firmly on English soil'. In the 1930s and early 1940s as a broadcaster and architectural journalist he took the Modern Movement very seriously, but as early as December 1940 he privately admitted (in a letter to Ben Nicholson) that the MARS Group had failed in its mission and that the kind of architecture it had preached would never win general acceptance in Britain. As time went on his own approach became more that of a commentator than of a protagonist, and when in 1957 he attempted to establish a 'Theory of Modern Architecture', the result was an academic essay that was (as he himself subsequently admitted) both 'philosophically unsound' and of doubtful relevance for the British architects of the day. By this time his interests had shifted away from the contemporary towards the historical. Already in 1948 he thought of himself as 'in practice' as much 'an antiquary' as 'an architect', and in 1955 he confessed to having 'scarcely looked at modern stuff' for so long that 'the description and criticism of modern buildings [for an Arts Council exhibition] comes as a quite new problem'. It was, however, perfectly in keeping with his former loyalties that in 1984 he should rather quixotically have championed Peter Palumbo's ill-advised scheme to plant a tower designed by Mies van der Rohe in the heart of the City of London, and on lecturing tours in the United States he continued eagerly to visit the works of Mies, Frank Lloyd Wright and other masters of modern architecture in that country. Back in England he found the 'post-modern' fascinating but regrettably lacking in principle and integrity. However, in his last critical article, on James Stirling's extension to the Tate Gallery, entitled 'Vitruvius Ridens' (Architectural Review, June 1987), he conceded that British architecture could not forever have sustained the high seriousness of the Modern Movement and that what Stirling had designed was acceptable as a sophisticated architectural joke that was at the same time 'lucidly and functionally planned'.

It was characteristic of Summerson that although committed to the Modern Movement he did not reject the past (as so many of its adherents did), and that at the same time he viewed the past with a degree of detachment that absolved him (unlike Pevsner) from any suggestion that he saw it through modernist eyes. His paper on 'Butterfield and the Glory of Ugliness' (1945) was written too early to have been, consciously or unconsciously, prompted by the 'New Brutalism', and only in his analysis of the 'personal style' of Sir John Soane can a mind attuned to the studied simplicities of the Modern Movement perhaps be seen searching for similar qualities in the work of a neo-classical architect.

Detachment (though not indifference) characterised Summerson's long involvement in the cause of architectural preservation. In 1937 he was one of the first members of the Georgian Group, and he was an original member both of the Committee for Listed Buildings that

advised the Minister for Housing and Local Government under the Town and Country Planning Act of 1944 and of the Historic Buildings Council (1953). In both these capacities he played an important part in establishing the criteria for State intervention and State aid that are still in force, and from time to time he intervened decisively in favour of some important building that was at risk, such as Arbury Hall when threatened by coal-mining in 1953. Always highly discriminating in his assessment of buildings worth preserving, he enjoyed playing the part of advocatus diaboli when some marginally 'outstanding' building came up for consideration. Cool in the face of conservationist enthusiasm, he was particularly mistrustful of an attitude towards the past in which sentiment was not controlled by critical judgement. So, in addressing the Thirties Society in 1983, he gently ridiculed their devotion to a decade so 'lacking in vigour of invention or refinement of style'. More notoriously, his failure, in 1961, to support opposition to the demolition of some houses in one of Dublin's 'longest, dreariest and most monotonous Georgian streets' was never forgiven. Nor did he subscribe to the Ruskinian dictum that 'restoration is destruction', preferring in the last resort to preserve authenticity of design rather than the last vestiges of original craftmanship. In 1963 he wrote enthusiastically about the way in which historic buildings in Oxford had recovered their architectural identities as a result of refacing. 'Architecture,' he wrote, now 'springs from the past into the present in a way which few can have foreseen.'

Summerson received many honours and awards. He was appointed CBE in 1952. A knighthood followed in 1958 and in 1987 he was appointed Companion of Honour. He was elected a Fellow of the British Academy in 1954. In 1976 he was awarded the Royal Gold Medal of the Royal Institute of British Architects, a recognition not only of his eminence as a critic and historian of architecture, but also of his persistent attempt 'to bridge the gap between the architectural profession and the world of Art History'. He was a Fellow of University College London, an Honorary Fellow of Trinity Hall, Cambridge, and received Honorary Degrees from the Universities of Leicester (1959), Oxford (1963), Edinburgh (1968), Hull (1971) and Newcastle (1973). He was Slade Professor of Fine Art at both Oxford (1958–9) and Cambridge (1966–7) and Ferens Professor of Fine Art at Hull (1960–1). A Festschrift in his honour entitled *The Country Seat* was published by Penguin Books in 1970.

Summerson was a member of nearly all the public bodies connected

with architecture and its history: the Listed Buildings Committee of the Ministry of Housing and Local Government (1944-66), of which he was Chairman from 1960 to 1962; the Royal Fine Art Commission (1947-54), whose 'long and often excessively boring meetings' he enlivened by an independence of judgement that was sometimes almost perverse ('Summerson', declared it Secretary, Godfrey Samuel, 'just hates being in a majority'); the Royal Commission on Historical Monuments for England (1953-74), where his expert guidance in the description of classical buildings was particularly valuable; and the Historic Buildings Council (1953-78). He was also a member of the Historical Manuscripts Commission (1959-83) and of the Advisory Council on Public Records (1968-74), and a Trustee of the National Portrait Gallery (1966-73). In 1961 he was appointed Chairman of the National Council for Diplomas in Art and Design, a body set up to ensure that there was a uniform standard in art education throughout the country. Its decisions were controversial, and although it was an assignment which Summerson fulfilled with credit, it was with relief that he withdrew from it in 1970.

From 1949 to 1965 Summerson was a member (and for much of the time Chairman) of 'The Critics', a popular and very successful radio feature in which a panel of critics discussed in turn a book, a play, an art exhibition, a film and a radio programme. His felicitous broadcasting manner was equally evident in the many talks which he gave on various BBC services, the texts of which were often published subsequently in the *Listener*.

In 1938 Summerson married Elizabeth, daughter of H. R. Hepworth and sister of the sculptor Barbara Hepworth. The birth of triplet boys in 1946 was an event which complicated the Summersons' domestic life for some years thereafter. It necessitated the purchase of the house (No. 1, Eton Villas, on the Chalk Farm estate) in which Summerson was tc live for the rest of his life. Lady Summerson died in 1991.

Summerson was a tall, elegant man whose well-groomed appearance and urbane manner gave him an air of patrician assurance. By the 1960s the Bloomsbury intellectual had become part of the Englist 'Establishment': a member of the Athenaeum and the Beefsteak Club a Fellow of the British Academy and of the Society of Antiquaries Though generally reserved and undemonstrative, he was not in the leas pompous: students found him unexpectedly approachable and he could be an agreeable companion and an amusing correspondent. In his late years he was disabled by deafness, emphysema and Parkinson's Dis ease, but continued to write with undiminished authority as long as he could hold a pen. He died on 25 November 1992, aged 87.

HOWARD COLVIN Fellow of the Academy

Note. The earlier part of this memoir is based largely on an unfinished autobiography by Summerson, a copy of which he sent to the Academy expressly for the use of his obituarist. The remainder is derived from personal knowledge, from Summerson's own papers, bequeathed by him to the British Architectural Library, and from his letters to Ben Nicholson in the Tate Gallery Archive. One letter of 1948 to Ernest de Beer (Bodleian Library, MS Eng. c. 3118, f. 145) is referred to. The text has benefited from perusal by Sir Alan Bowness, Professor J. Mordaunt Crook, Dr Mark Girouard, Mr John Harris, Mrs Margaret Richardson and Dr David Watkin.

Select Bibliography

This is an expanded version of the bibliography provided by Summerson himself for the Festschrift of 1970. Not only did that not cover the last twenty-four years of his life, but it omitted several publications of an earlier date that deserved inclusion. Use has been made of a copy of the 1970 bibliography in Sir John Soane's Museum to which Summerson made additions up to 1990. Like the 1970 bibliography this one is 'select' in the sense that it excludes ephemeral journalism and some minor reviews of books, buildings and exhibitions. Books, articles and reviews are listed under each year in that order.

1927

Measured drawing of the London, County and Westminster Bank, Lothbury (by C. R. Cockerell), Builder, 17 July 1927, 979; redrawn for inset plate in Architect and Building News, 1 March 1935.

1928

'A Small Country House in Sussex planned by Women Architects', *The Queen*, 7 March 1928, 30–1.

1929

'An Early Modernist: James Wild and his Work', Architects' Journal, 9 January 1929, 57-62.

479

- 'The Tweed Bridges from Peebles to the Sea', Quarterly of the Royal Incorporation of Architects in Scotland, 34 (1930), 44-52.
- 'Modernity in Architecture', Scotsman, 21 February 1930, followed by correspondence in 'Points of View' at various dates in February and early March.
- 'Architecture and the Byzantine Genius', *Builder*, 20 June 1930, 1185-6, with sketches by J. S.
- 'A Cubist Architect: Some Recent Schools at Hilversum by W. M. Dudok', *Builder*, 19 December 1930, 1038.

1931

'Notes on Architecture in Two Russias', Master Builder, January 1931, 16-21.

'The Art of the Victorians', Country Life, 20 June 1931, 791-2.

- 'The Terrace Houses of Edinburgh', Builder, 14 August 1931, 264-5, and 21 August 1931, 302-3.
- 'Primitive Architecture in Ireland', *Quarterly Illustrated* of the Royal Incorporation of Architects in Scotland, 1930–1, 6–17 (the 'Quarterly' prize essay for 1930–1).

1932

- 'The Romantic Element in Architecture', Architectural Design and Construction, ii, 5, March 1932, 225–9.
- 'Shakespeare Memorial' (the Stratford-on-Avon Theatre), Scotsman, 22 April 1932.
- 'Gothic Treasure Island' (Gotland), Builder, 1 July 1932, 8-9, with sketches by J. S.

'This Age in Architecture', Bookman, October 1932, 13-14.

1933

- S. O. Addy, *The Evolution of the English House*, revised and enlarged from the author's notes by J. S. (London, 1933).
- 'A Repton Portfolio', RIBA Journal, 25 February 1933, 313-24.

1934

Architecture Here and Now, with Clough Williams-Ellis (London, 1934).

'The Crown Commissioners' Inheritance', Architect and Building News, 12 January 1934, 41-4.

'The Work of H. S. Goodhart-Rendel, FRIBA', Brick Builder, March 1934, 13-17.

'Recent Work of Mr. E. Vincent Harris', Country Life, 28 April 1934, 423-6.

- 'Ersham House, Canterbury' (obituary) with measured drawings by J. S., Architect and Building News, 1 June 1934 (supplement), unsigned.
- 'Northumberland Tragedy' (obituary of Swarland Hall, with measured drawing by J. S.), Architect and Building News, 15 June 1934, 304, unsigned.

'Harrow School', Country Life, 14 July 1934, 36-42 and 21 July 1934, 64-9.

'John Nash' (paper read before the RIBA, 3 December 1934, with discussion), RIBA Journal, 22 December 1934, 225-36.

1935

John Nash: Architect to King George IV (London, 1935; rev. ed., 1949).

'Architecture' in The Arts Today, ed. G. Grigson (London 1935), 253-88.

'An Idealist's Achievement: New College, Finchley Road' (obituary), Architect and Building News, 20 September 1935, 338-9, unsigned.

'General Wade's House: An Obituary', Architect and Building News, 11 October 1935, 42, unsigned.

1936

'The Strange Case of J. M. Gandy', Architect and Building News, 10 January 1936, 38–44.

'Building a House', Country Life, 16 May 1936.

'Southampton: The Town and the Port', Architect and Building News, 19 June 1936, 327-32, unsigned.

'Theatre Royal, Bristol', Architectural Review, November 1936, 167-8.

1937

'James Wyatt', in From Anne to Victoria, ed. B. Dobrée (London, 1937).

- 'Forty Years of British Architecture' (Royal Academy winter exhibition), *Listener*, 13 January 1937, 60-2.
- 'A Speculative Builder in the Time of Wren' (Nicholas Barbon), Architect and Building News, 15 January 1937, 86–9.

'Sir John Soane', The Times, 20 January 1937.

'The Tryanny of Intellect: A Study of the Mind of Sir Christopher Wren in relation to the Thought of his Time' (RIBA Silver Medal essay), *RIBA Journal*, 20 February 1937, 373–90; reprinted in *Heavenly Mansions*, 1949.

'Premises Coming Down', Listener, 3 March 1937, 390-3.

'Leeds Pre-View', Architect and Building News, 18 June 1937, 334–42, unsigned. 'Creative Housing', Listener, 4 August 1937, 223–5.

'Architect Laureate' (Sir Edwin Lutyens), Night and Day, 28 October 1937, unsigned.

'Building Boom', Listener, 29 December 1937, 1418-20 and 5 January 1938, 20-2.

1938

'Architecture at the Empire Exhibition' (Glasgow), *Listener*, 18 May 1938, 1064–6. 'Norwich City Hall', *Listener*, 3 November 1938, 934–5.

Howard Colvin

1939

'Abstract Painters' (Ben Nicholson), Listener, 16 March 1939, 573-4.

- 'Architecture, a Changing Profession', Listener, 20 April 1939, 830-2.
- 'The Building of Bloomsbury', The Times, 10 June 1939, 13-14.

Doodle of anthropomorphic order, unsigned, Architects' Journal, 3 August 1939, 164 and 11 April 1940, 379.

1940

English Castles (Peacock Colour Book, London, 1940).

'The "Poetry" of Le Corbusier' (lecture delivered at the Warburg Institute), Architect and Building News, 5 April 1940, 4-6; reprinted in Heavenly Mansions, 1949.

'The Fate of Modern Architecture', Listener, 23 May 1940, 1002-3.

- 'Pugin Effigy: A Christmas Reminiscence', Architect and Building News, 27 December 1940, 181-2.
- 'The Unromantic Castle' (Riber Castle, Matlock), Architectural Review, February 1940, 55–60, signed 'John Coolmore'; reprinted in The Unromantic Castle, 1990.

1941

'Norman Shaw', Listener, 3 April 1941, 493.

- 'Ruins and the Future' (BBC Home Service broadcast), Listener, 17 April 1941, 563-4.
- 'Gandy and the Tomb of Merlin', Architectural Review, April 1941, 89-90.
- 'St George's-in-the-East: An Obituary Note', Architectural Review, November 1941, 135-40.
- 'The Monuments in the Church of St Nicholas, Deptford', *Mariner's Mirror*, xxviii (1941), 277–89.
- 'The New Groundwork of Architecture', World Review, 1941; reprinted in Modern Essays 1939–41 ed. A. F. Scott, London 1942, and in This Changing World, ed. J. R. M. Brumwell (London 1944).
- 'The Place of Preservation in a Reconstruction Programme' (paper read before the Architectural Association, 28 October 1941), *RIBA Journal*, December 1941, 24–8.

1942

- The Bombed Buildings of Britain, with introduction by J. M. Richards and notes by J. S. (London, 1942; 2nd enlarged ed., 1947).
- 'Bread & Butter and Architecture', Horizon, vi, No. 34, October 1942, 233-43: reprinted in Architect and Building News, 25 December 1942; English Digest,

۴

^{&#}x27;The Great Landowner's Contribution to Architecture' (paper read before the RIBA, 20 February 1939), *RIBA Journal*, 6 March 1939, 432–49.

^{&#}x27;The Villa Vernacular', Listener, 27 July 1939, 188-90.

January 1943; and *Plan* (organ of the Architectural Students' Association), 2, (1944).

'London Hereafter', Listener, 22 October 1942, 532-3.

Review of S. Giedion, Space, Time and Architecture (1941), Architectural Review, May 1942, 126-7.

1943

- The Microcosm of London by T. Rowlandson and A. C. Pugin (16 plates from Ackermann's London, 1808–10), text by J. S. (King Penguin, London, 1943).
- 'Sir Reginald Blomfield' (unsigned leading article), Architects' Journal, 7 January 1943, 3.

'Cotton-King Architecture' (poem), Architects' Journal, 3 June 1943, 361, signed 'John Coolmore'.

'London Regrouped', Listener, 1 July 1943, 16.

'Theatre Royal, Bristol', Architectural Review, December 1943, 167-8.

1944

'Edwin Landseer Lutyens (1869–1944)' (unsigned leading article), Architects' Journal, 6 January 1944, 3.

'Sir Edwin Lutyens (1869–1944)' (unsigned leading article), Architect and Building News, 7 January 1944, 3.

'Sir Edwin Lutyens: 1869–1944' (BBC Forces Programme broadcast), *Listener*, 13 January 1944, 46; reprinted in *The Spoken Word*, ed. R. Church (London, 1955), 136–7.

'Plan for Plymouth' (BBC Home Services broadcast), *Listener*, 4 May 1944, 491–2. 'Rebuilding the City', *Listener*, 14 August 1944, 1216.

1945

Georgian London (London, 1945; reprinted 1947; New York, 1946; rev ed., Harmondsworth, 1962; 2nd ed., 1969; 3rd ed., 1978; new ed. London, 1988).

'Architecture on the Door-step' (paper read before the Architectural Association, 24 April 1945), Architectural Association Journal, May 1945, 149-55.

Statement, in dialogue form, on the re-planning of the area near St Paul's Cathedral, Architectural Review, June 1945, 198, signed 'John Coolmore'.

^{*}Russian Architecture: The Historic Background', Architect and Building News, 23 November 1945, 128–30.

William Butterfield', Architectural Review, December 1945 (Gothic Number), 166-75; reprinted in Heavenly Mansions, 1949.

^{(Dulwich Art Gallery: An Obituary', Architects' Journal, 20 December 1945, 447–51.}

1946

Architecture in England (The Arts in Britain, No. 10), published for the British Council, 1946.

'Architecture and Music' (BBC Home Service broadcast), *Listener*, 7 March 1946, 301–2.

'Town Gazing' (BBC Home Service broadcast), *Listener*, 13 June 1946, 769–71. 'Regency Brighton', *Spectator*, 26 July 1946, 85.

Review of W. H. Godfrey, *The Church of St Bride, Fleet Street* (Survey of London, 1944), *Listener*, 26 December 1946, 923-4.

1947

- The Architectural Association, 1847–1947 (London, 1947) (published for the Architectural Association).
- 'Heavenly Mansions: An Interpretation of Gothic' (paper read before the RIBA, 10 December 1946), *RIBA Journal*, 29 January 1947; reprinted in expanded form in *Heavenly Mansions*, 1949.

'Regent's Park', Spectator, 25 April 1947, 457-8.

- 'How We Began The Early History of the A.A.' (paper read before the A.A., 16 April 1947), Architectural Association Journal, May 1947, 129–40.
- 'An Elizabethan Treasure House' (Knole) (BBC Third Programme broadcast), Listener, 8 May 1947, 700-1.
- 'St Stephen, Walbrook: A Revaluation' (BBC Third Programme broadcast with H. S. Goodhart-Rendel), *Listener*, 21 August 1947, 299–301.
- 'The Subtle Magic of Sir John Soane' (the Soane Museum, on the occasion of reopening to the public: BBC Home Service broadcast), *Listener*, 11 September 1947, 427-8.

1948

Ben Nicholson (Harmondsworth, 1948).

'1851 — A New Age, a New Style' (BBC Third Programme broadcast in 'Ideas and Beliefs of the Victorians'), *Listener*, 19 February 1948, 295-8; reprinted in *Ideas and Beliefs of the Victorians* (London, 1949; New York, 1966).

'Pugin at Ramsgate', Architectural Review, April 1948, 163-6.

- 'The London Suburban Villa', Architectural Review, August 1948, 63-72, reprinted in The Unromantic Castle, 1990.
- 'Brighton Pavilion and the Regency Festival' (BBC Third Programme broadcast), Listener, 5 August 1948, 193–4.
- 'Bristol and its Architecture' (BBC Third Programme broadcast in 'Buildings and Places' series), *Listener*, 2 September 1948, 837-8.
- 'A Place of Inspiration' (Chiswick House: BBC Third Programme broadcast), Listener, 16 September 1948, 409-10.

1949

Heavenly Mansions and Other Essays on Architecture (London, 1949).

'Architecture and Modern Painting', London Calling, 19 March 1949, 12, 18.

'On Knowing Britain' (five broadcast talks on the BBC Regional Programme for North America), London Calling: 1. 'London in Space and Time', 12 May 1949, 6-7; 2. 'Two Famous University Cities', 2 June 1949, 9-10; 3. 'The North Country', 16 June 1949, 6-7; 4. 'Elizabethan England', 30 June 1949, 6-7; 5. 'Heritage of Victorian Age', 25 August 1949, 9-10.

'What Makes a Good Room?', Listener, 21 July 1949, 94.

'Change, Decay and the Soane Museum', Architectural Association Journal, October 1949, 50-3.

'J. M. Gandy: Architectural Draughtsman', Image, 1, Summer 1949, 40-50.

- 'John Thorpe and the Thorpes of Kingscliffe', Architectural Review, November 1949, 291-310; reprinted in The Unromantic Castle, 1990.
- Review of J. H. Harvey, An Introduction to Tudor Architecture (1949), RIBA Journal, December 1949, 69-70.

1950

- Chambers' Encyclopaedia, 'Architecture' and other articles as advisory editor for architecture.
- 'Sir John Soane's Museum' in *The Nation's Pictures*, ed. A. Blunt and M. Whinney (London, 1950).
- Review of R. Turnor, James Wyatt: A Biography (1950), New Statesman, 29 July 1950, 128.
- Review of *Recollections of Thomas Graham Jackson*, ed. B. H. Jackson (1950), *New Statesman*, 30 September 1950, 329.
- Review of K. Clark, *The Gothic Revival* (2nd ed., 1950), *Spectator*, 29 September 1950, 348.

1951

- The Iveagh Bequest, Kenwood: A Short Account of its History and Architecture, (London County Council, revised ed., 1956; reprinted 1988).
- The Old Church Garden, St Marylebone London. The Story of its Foundation with an Appreciation of the Old Parish Church (St Marylebone Society, 1951).
- 'Soane: The Case-History of a Personal Style' (paper read before the RIBA 12 December 1950), *RIBA Journal*, January 1951.
- 'New Patterns in Art and Society' (BBC Home Service broadcast in 'Framework of the Future' series), *Listener*, 15 March 1951, 417–18.
- 'South Bank Architecture' (The Festival of Britain), New Statesman, 12 May 1951, 529–30.
- 'Lansbury' (The Festival of Britain), New Statesman, 16 June 1951, 679.

'Coventry Cathedral', New Statesman, 8 September 1951, 253-4.

'South Bank Postscript', New Statesman, 6 October 1951, 363-4.

'Christopher Wren at Work' (drawings of St Paul's in the Bute Sale at Sotheby's, 23 May 1951), *The Times*, 11 October 1951.

'New Architecture in Whitehall', New Statesman, 3 November 1951, 489.

'A Piece of New London' (Churchill Gardens), New Statesman, 29 December 1951, 755.

Reviews of C. Hussey, The Life of Sir Edwin Lutyens (1950) and A. S. G. Butler,

The Architecture of Sir Edwin Lutyens (1950) as 'Books in General', New Statesman, 17 March 1951, 321-2; and RIBA Journal, August 1951, 390-1.

Review of N. Pevsner, *Cornwall* and *Nottinghamshire* ('Buildings of England; Nos. 1 and 2, 1951) as 'Books in General', *New Statesman*, 15 September 1951, 285-6.

1952

Sir John Soane (London, 1952).

'Bristol' in Portraits of Towns, ed. E. Molony (London, 1952), 27-36.

- 'A Question of Taste' (BBC Home Service broadcast in 'A Letter to Posterity' series), Listener, 31 January 1952, 175-6.
- 'Drawings for the London City Churches' (acquired by the RIBA Library from the Bute sale), *RIBA Journal*, February 1952, 126–9.

'Corbusier's Modulor', New Statesman, 23 February 1952, 213-14.

'Architecture and Painting', Marg (Bombay), 2 (1952), 2-5.

- Review of D. Green, Blenheim Palace (1951) as 'Books in General', New Statesman, 12 April 1952, 438-9.
- Review of W. Ison, The Georgian Buildings of Bristol (1952), New Statesman, 5 July 1952, 20-1.
- Review of J. Betjeman, First and Last Loves (1952), New Statesman, 4 October 1952, 382.
- Review of T. Howarth, Charles Rennie Mackintosh and the Modern Movement (1952) as 'Books in General', New Statesman, 27 December 1952, 784-5.

1953

- Sir Christopher Wren, 'Brief Lives', No. 9 (London, 1953; reissued in Collins' 'Makers of History' series, 1965, and in 'Anchor Books' Hamden, Conn., 1965).
- Architecture in Britain 1530–1830 (Harmondsworth, 1953; rev. eds 1955, 1958, 1963, 1969, 1970, 1977, 1983, 1991).
- 'The Adam Style' (BBC Home Service broadcast on an Adam exhibition at Kenwood), *Listener*, 27 August 1953, 335-6.
- Review of H. S. Goodhart-Rendel, English Architecture since the Regency (1953), New Statesman, 9 May 1953, 556.
- Review of O. Hill, Scottish Castles of the Sixteenth and Seventeenth Centuries (1953), New Statesman, 17 October 1953, 458–60.
- Review of R. Macaulay, *Pleasure of Ruins* (1953), as 'Books in General', *New Statesman*, 12 December 1953, 764.

1954

- 'The Society's House: An Architectural Study', Journal of the Royal Society of Arts, cii, 4936, 15 October 1954.
- Review of L. Whistler, The Imagination of Vanbrugh and his Fellow Artists (1954), New Statesman, 17 July 1954, 79-80.

1955

- A New Description of Sir John Soane's Museum (London, 1955; rev. ed., 1966; 3rd ed., 1969).
- [•]Music and Architecture', *Quarterly of the Royal Incorporation of Architects in Scotland*, May 1955, 46–50.

'Museums as Architecture', Museums Journal, December 1955, 31-8.

'Theobalds: A lost Elizabethan Palace', Listener, 31 March 1955.

Review of John Harvey, English Mediaeval Architects (1954), New Statesman, 29 January 1955, 152–3.

Review of C. Hussey, English Country Houses open to the Public (1953) and H. Gordon, A Key to Old Houses (1955), New Statesman, 18 June 1955, 847–8.

1956

'Ten Years of British Architecture, 1945–55', Introduction to Arts Council Exhibition Catalogue, 5–15.

'The Coventry Glass', New Statesman, 14 July 1956, 41.

- Review of E. Kaufmann, Architecture in the Age of Reason (1955), Times Literary Supplement, 1 June 1956, 324.
- Review of V. Furst, The Architecture of Sir Christopher Wren (1956) and E. Sekler, Wren and his Place in European Architecture (1956), New Statesman, 16 June 1956, 705–6.
- Review of W. Gropius, *The Scope of Total Architecture* (1956), *New Statesman*, 29 September 1956, 381.
- Review of O. von Simson, The Gothic Cathedral (1956), New Statesman, 8 December 1956, 759-60.

1957

'The Case for a Theory of Modern Architecture' (paper read before the RIBA, 21 May 1957), *RIBA Journal*, June 1957, 307–13; reprinted in *The Unromantic Castle* (1990).

'Downing Street' (No. 10), The Times, 28 August 1957, 9.

'Three Elizabethan Architects', Bulletin of the John Rylands Library, Manchester, 40 (September 1957), 202–28.

1958

- 'The Preservation of Georgian and Victorian Architecture' (paper read before the Royal Institute of Chartered Surveyors, 31 March 1958), *Chartered Surveyor*, May 1958, 605–10; discussion, ibid., June 1958, 657–9.
- 'Henrietta Place, Marylebone and its Association with James Gibbs', London Topographical Record, xxi (1958), 26-36.

- T. Dannatt, *Modern Architecture in Britain* (London, 1959) with introduction by J. S., 11–28.
- 'The Building of Theobalds, 1564–1585' (paper read before the Society of Antiquaries, 2 December 1954), Archaeologia, xcvii, (1959), 107–26.
- ⁶The Classical Country House in Eighteenth-century England' (Cantor Lectures, delivered in March 1959), *Journal of the Royal Society of Arts*, xvii (July 1959), 539–87, reprinted in *The Unromantic Castle*, 1990.

'Oxford University Architecture 1950-65', Oxford Magazine, 5 March 1959.

Review of K. Downes, Hawksmoor (1959), New Statesman, 19 December 1959, 885-6.

1960

- 'Sir Christopher Wren, P.R.S.', in *The Royal Society: Its Origin and Founders*, ed. H. Hartley (London, 1960), 99–105.
- The Architectural History of Euston Station, British Transport Commission, 1959 (1960). (Printed but not published, the author being informed that it 'might create undue interest' in the demolition of the hall and portico.)
- T. Davis, *The Architecture of John Nash* (London, 1960), with introduction by J. S., 9–18.
- 'A Great Museum Piece Doomed' (Euston Station portico), *The Times*, 11 June 1960, 9.

1961

- What is a Professor of Fine Art? (Inaugural Lecture as Ferens Professor in the University of Hull), (Hull, 1961).
- H. J. Dyos, Victorian Suburb (Leicester, 1961), with foreword by J. S., 7-10.
- 'The Penultimate Design for St Paul's Cathedral', Burlington Magazine, ciii, March 1961, 83-9, reprinted in The Unromantic Castle, 1990.
- 'Hogarth's 'Entertainment'' (BBC 'Painting of the Month' series), *Listener*, 16 November 1961, 822–3. (Illustrated folder with historical notes issued separately. Article and notes reprinted together in *Enjoying Paintings*, ed. D. Piper, Harmondsworth, 1964.)
- 'Pevsner's Progress', review of N. Pevsner, Outline of European Architecture (6th jubilee edn., 1960), as 'Books in General', New Statesman, 20 January 1961, 100.

1962

'The Labours of Your Ancestors', Punch, 19 September 1962, 400-2.

1963

The Classical Language of Architecture (text and illustrations to accompany six BBC talks delivered in May-July 1963). (Text of six talks and illustrations published London: Methuen and MIT Press, U.S.A., 1964; rev. ed., 1980. Translations have been published in Swedish (1968), Italian (1970), Spanish (1978), French (1981), Portuguese (1982), German (1983), and Japanese (1989).

- 'Urban Forms' in *The Historian and the City*, ed. O. Handlin and J. Burchard (MIT Press and Harvard University Press, 1963), 165-76.
- 'The British Contemporaries of F. Lloyd Wright', in *Studies in Western Art*, iv (Princeton University Press, 1963), 78-87.

'The Changing Face of Oxford', The Times, 15 May 1963, 13.

"The Sheldonian in its Time', Oxford University Gazette, 6 December 1963; also issued separately as a pamphlet (Oxford, 1964).

1965

- 'Inigo Jones' (British Academy 'Master Mind' Lecture), Proceedings of the British Academy, 1 (1965), 169–92, reprinted in The Unromantic Castle, 1990.
- 'Walter Hindes Godfrey' (biographical notice), London Topographical Record, xxii (1965), 127–34.
- 'Kirby Hall, Northamptonshire', 'Hardwick Hall, Derbyshire' and 'Hatfield House' in BBC 'Painting of the Month' series, *Listener*, 21 January, 25 February and 25 March 1965, each with illustrated folder issued separately.

1966

Inigo Jones (Harmondsworth, 1965).

- The Book of Architecture of John Thorpe, edited with biographical and analytical studies by J. S., Walpole Society, xl (1966).
- C. J. P. Beatty (ed.), *The Architectural Notebook of Thomas Hardy* (Dorchester, 1966), with foreword by J. S.
- "Ruskin, Morris and the "Anti-Scrape" Philosophy', Historical Preservation Today (Williamsburg, Va., 1966), 23-32.

1967

'Morals and Mime: The Essential Hogarth'. Introduction to Hogarth Exhibition Catalogue (Richmond, Va., 1967).

'Carlton House Terrace', Notes and Records of the Royal Society, xxii (1967) 20-2.

Review of M. Girouard, Robert Smithson and the Architecture of the Elizabethan Era (1966), Architectural Review, April 1967, 250–1.

1968

Review of H. E. Stutchbury, *The Architecture of Colen Campbell* (1967), *Architectural Review*, August 1968, 150.

1969

'Royalty, Religion and the Urban Background', in *The Eighteenth Century*, ed. A. Cobban (London, 1969).

1970

Victorian Architecture: Four Studies in Evaluation (Bampton Lectures delivered at Columbia University, New York, 1968), (New York and London, 1970; paper-back, New York, 1971).

'English Townscape', in The Shell Guide to England, ed. J. Hadfield (1970).

- 'The Law Courts Competition of 1866–7' (extracts from a paper read at the RIBA), *RIBA Journal*, January 1970, 11–18.
- ^{(Drawings of London Churches in the Bute Collection: A Catalogue', Architectural History xiii (1970), 30–42.}
- Review of Le Corbusier: Last Works, ed. W. Boesiger (1970); H. Geretsegger and M. Peintner, Otto Wagner (1970); and L. K. Eaton, Two Chicago Architects (1969), Encounter, September 1970, 65-8.

1971

A Description of Maps and Architectural Drawings in the Collection made by William Cecil, First Baron Burghley, now at Hatfield House, Roxburghe Club 1971, with R. A. Skelton.

'H. S. Goodhart-Rendel' in Dictionary of National Biography 1951-60.

'Kirby Hall', Sunday Times Magazine, 23 May 1971, 39-43.

- Review of R. Paulson, Hogarth: His Life, Art and Times (1971), Observer, 14 November, 1971.
- Review of P. Thompson, *William Butterfield* (1971), and P. Stanton, *Pugin* (1971), *Sunday Times*, 7 November 1971.

1972

- Review of M. Whinney, Wren (1971), and K. Downes, Sir Christopher Wren (1971), Architectural Review, March 1972, 196.
- Review of H. Hobhouse, *Thomas Cubitt* (1971), *Architectural Review*, April 1972, 259–60.
- 'Pugin and Butterfield' (review of P. Thompson, William Butterfield (1971), and P. Stanton, Pugin (1971)) Architectural Review, August 1972, 97–99.
- 'Architecture, Royal Academy' (review of architecture in the Exhibition of Neo-Classical Art, Burlington House), *The Times*, 8 September 1972.

1973

- The London Building World of the Eighteen-Sixties (Walter Neurath Memorial Lecture), (London, 1973), reprinted in The Unromantic Castle, 1990.
- ^{(London, the Artifact', in The Victorian City, Images and Realities, ed. H. J. Dyos and M. Wolff, i (London and Boston, 1973), 311-332.}

'Belsize 1780-1870' in Belsize Park, ed. Leonie Cohn (1973), 19-27.

Review of D. Linstrum, Sir Jeffry Wyatville (1972), Books and Bookmen, June 1973, 14–15.

491

1974 ·

'Jones, Inigo' and 'Wren, Sir Christopher', in *Encyclopaedia Britannica* (15th ed., 1974).

'Heritage is a Sadder Word Now', The Times, 12 July 1974, 13.

- 'Going, Going, Gone' (review of 'The Destruction of the Country House' exhibition at the Victoria & Albert Museum and book of same title, ed. R. Strong), *New Statesman*, 25 October 1974, 578.
- Review of S. Orgel and R. Strong, Inigo Jones, The Theatre of the Stuart Court (1973), Books and Bookmen, January 1974, 9-10.
- Review of J. M. Crook and M. H. Port, *The History of the King's Works*, ed. H. M. Colvin, vi (1973), *Books and Bookmen*, November 1974, 20-21.

1975

- The History of the King's Works, ed. H. M. Colvin, iii (1975): 'The Works from 1547 to 1660' in Part I, and Part III. 'The Royal Castles', by H. M. Colvin and J.S.
- 'Margaret Whinney' (obituary notice), Burlington Magazine, cxvii, November 1975, 731-2.
- ^{(Landscape with Buildings' (amplified version of TV broadcast), in Spirit of the Age, ed. J. Drummond (Book Club Associates, 1975).}
- Review of D. Watkin, The Life and Work of C. R. Cockerell (1974), Architectural Review, March 1975, 183–4.
- Review of B. Fletcher, *History of Architecture on the Comparative Method* (18th ed., 1975), *Books and Bookmen*, August 1975, 30-1.

1976

- The Victorian Rebuilding of the City of London (Russell Van Nest Black Memorial Lecture, Cornell University, College of Architecture, Art, and Planning, 3 May 1974), (Cornell, 1976; reprinted in the London Journal, iii (1977), 163–85 and The Unromantic Castle, 1990.
- The Architecture of Victorian London (Page-Barbour Lecture for 1972, University of Virginia), (Charlottesville, Va., 1976).
- 'The Building of Bloomsbury', Camden History Review 4 (1976), 17-18.
- 'The Master Builders: Adam', Observer Colour Supplement, 27 August 1976.
- Review of H. F. Hutchison, Sir Christopher Wren (1976) and B. Little, Sir Christopher Wren: A Historical Biography (1975), Books and Bookmen, April 1976, 32-3.
- Review of R. Wittkower, Palladio and English Palladianism (1974), Journal of the Society of Architectural Historians (USA), xxxv (1976), 146–7.
- Review of W. Feaver, The Art of John Martin (1975), Architectural Review, June 1976, 352.
- Review of J. Hook, The Baroque Age in England (1976), Books and Bookmen, September 1976, 32.
- 'Kensington: The Museum Area' (review of *The Survey of London*, xxxviii (1975), Books and Bookmen, August 1976, 20-1.

Review of N. Pevsner, A History of Building Types (1976), Architectural Review, December 1975, 381.

1977

- 'The Beginnings of Regents Park', Architectural History, 20 (1977), 56-62.
- Review of W. B. O'Neal, Jefferson's Fine Arts Library (Charlottesville, Va., 1976), Times Literary Supplement, 24 June 1977, 760.
- Review of J. R. Martin, Baroque (1977), Books and Bookmen, July 1977, 34.
- Review of L. Puppi, Andrea Palladio (1975) and D. Guinness & J. T. Sadler, The Palladian Style in England, Ireland and America (1976), Books and Bookmen, June 1977, 22–3.
- Review of M. H. Port, The Houses of Parliament (1976), Journal of the Society of Architectural Historians (USA), xxxvi (1977), 264-5.
- Review of A. Saint, Richard Norman Shaw (1976), London Journal, iii (1977), 125-30.
- 'What is Ornament and what is not', Via III (Philadelphia, 1977).
- Review of David Bryce Exhibition, The Times, 19 February 1977.
- Review of N. Penny, Church Monuments in Romantic England (1977), Times Literary Supplement, 9 December 1977, 1445.

1978

- 'Sir John Soane and the Furniture of Death', Architectural Review, March 1978, reprinted in The Unromantic Castle, 1990.
- Review of D. J. Olsen, The Growth of Victorian London (1976), Journal of the Society of Architectural Historians (USA), xxxvii (1978), 62–3.

1980

The Life and Work of John Nash, Architect (London, 1980).

- 'Viollet-le-Duc et le Point de Vue Rationnel' (translation of essay in *Heavenly Mansions*) in *A la recherche de Viollet-le-Duc*, ed. G. Bekaert (Brussels, 1980).
- Review of J. M. Robinson, The Wyatts (1979), Times Literary Supplement, 25 January 1980, 791.
- Review of W. Ison, *The Georgian Buildings of Bath* (1980), *Bookmen* (USA), July 1980, 27-8.
- Review of S. Lyall, The State of British Architecture (1980), Building Design, 4 July 1980.
- Review of A. Braham, The Architecture of the French Enlightenment (1980), Burlington Magazine, cxxii (1980), 442-3.
- Review of M. Lutyens, Edwin Lutyens (1980), Times Literary Supplement, 17 October 1980, 1160.
- Review of D. Watkin, The Rise of Architectural History (1980), Architectural Review, August 1980, 70.

- 'W. H. Godfrey' and 'A. E. Richardson' in *Dictionary of National Biography*, 1961-70.
- Review of J. Rykwert, *The First Moderns* (1980), *Architectural Review*, January 1981, 63-4.
- Review of D. Cole, 'The Work of Sir Gilbert Scott' (1980), Burlington Magazine, February 1981, 108-9.

1982

- The History of the King's Works, ed. H. M. Colvin, iv, (1982): Part I, 'The King's Houses', by H. M. Colvin and J. S.; Part II(ii), 'The Defence of the Realm under Elizabeth I', by J. S.; (iii), 'The Defences in Detail', by M. Biddle, H. M. Colvin and J. S.; (iv), 'The Scottish Border', section on Berwick-upon-Tweed by M. Merriman and J. S.; Part III, 'Bridge and Harbour Works', Dover Harbour by M. Biddle and J. S., Berwick-upon-Tweed Bridge, by J. S.
- Review of The A to Z of Georgian London, with Notes by Ralph Hyde (1981), Daily Telegraph, 20 February 1982.

'Obituary for E. J. Carter', Architects' Journal, 16 June 1982.

Review of H. R. Hitchcock, German Renaissance Architecture (1981), Architectural Review, June 1982.

1983

'Margaret Dickens Whinney', memoir in Proceedings of the British Academy, lxviii (1982), 637-42.

'Soane: The Man and the Style' in John Soane (London, 1983), 9-24.

^(L) 'L'unione delle arti; La Casa di Sir John Soane' (with English translation), *Lotus International*, 35 (Milan, 1983).

'Vitruvius Ludens' (James Stirling), Architectural Review, March 1983, 19–21. 'Demolishing the Thirties Myth', The Times, 17 December 1983.

Review of C. Jencks and W. Chaitkin, Current Architecture (1983), Architectural Review, May 1983, 75.

Review of P. de la R. du Prey, John Soane: The Making of an Architect (1982), London Review of Books, 17-31 March 1983, 17.

1984

'The Old Hall of Lincoln's Inn' (anniversary address to the Ancient Monuments Society), *Transactions of the Ancient Monuments Society*, NS, 28 (1984), 8–22.

"The Evolution of Soane's Bank Stock Office in the Bank of England', Architectural History xxvii (1984), 135–149, reprinted in The Unromantic Castle, 1990.

Review of D. Stroud, Sir John Soane, Architect (1984), Books and Bookmen, July 1984, 11.

^{(Arches of Triumph: The Design for Liverpool Cathedral' in Lutyens (Arts Council Exhibition Catalogue, 1981), 45–53, reprinted in The Unromantic Castle, 1990.}

Review of T. Friedman, James Gibbs (1984), Times Literary Supplement, 30

November 1984, 1363–4. See also letter from J. B. Bury about 'dosserets' in ibid. 1501, and reply by J. S., 4 January 1985, 13.

1985

'What is the History of Construction?', Construction History, i (1985), 1-2.

'John Wood e la tradizione inglese del progetto urbano' (translation of the essay in *Heavenly Mansions*, with some revised passages), *Casabella* (Milan), May 1985.

Foreword to Adolf Loos (Arts Council Exhibition Catalogue, 1985).

- 'The Architecture of British Museums and Art Galleries', Introduction to *The Fine* and Decorative Art Galleries of Britain and Ireland (National Art Collections Fund, 1985).
- Review of E. McParland, James Gandon, Vitruvius Hibernicus (1985), Times Literary Supplement, 5 July 1985, 741.
- Review of J. Orrell, The Theatres of Inigo Jones and John Webb (1985), Burlington Magazine, cxxvii, July 1985, 463.
- Review of A. Stuart Gray, *Edwardian Architecture* (1985), *Listener*, 5 December 1985, 34-5.

1986

The Architecture of the Eighteenth Century (incorporating 'Royalty, Religion and the Urban Background', in *The Eighteenth Century*, ed. Cobban (1969)) (London, 1986).

'Raymond Charles Erith' in Dictionary of National Biography, 1971-80.

- Review of G. Rubens, W. R. Lethaby, His Life and Works 1857–1931 (1986), Listener, 1 May 1986, 26–7.
- Review of J. Dixon Hunt, Garden and Grove (1986), and four other books on garden history, Times Literary Supplement, 28 November 1986, 1353.

1987

'Vitruvius Ridens or Laughter at the Clore' (on James Stirling's extension to the Tate Gallery), Architectural Review, June 1987, 45-6.

1988

'Arcos de Triunfo: El Proyecto para la Catedral de Liverpool', *Composición Arquitectonica*, i, October 1988 (Bilbao) (translation of essay in *Lutyens*, 1981, with large colour plates).

1989

'Architecture 1850–1900' in *The Cambridge Guide to the Arts in Britain*, ed. Boris Ford, vol. 7 (1989); 'Architecture 1900–1945' in vol. 8 (1989).

Review of J. Onians, *Bearers of Meaning* (1988), *Times Literary Supplement*, 2–8 June 1989, 615.

Review of J. Harris and G. Higgott, Inigo Jones, Complete Architectural Drawings, (1989), Society of Architectural Historians of Great Britain Newsletter, 41, Winter 1989, 10–11.

1990

'Sir Nikolaus Pevsner' in Dictionary of National Biography 1981-5.

- 'Classical Architecture' in New Classicism, ed. A. Papadakis and H. Watson, (1990).
- ⁴J. H. Mansart, Sir Christopher Wren and the Dome of St Paul's Cathedral', Burlington Magazine, cxxxii, January 1990, 32-6 (an extended review of K. Downes, Sir Christopher Wren: The Designs of St Paul's Cathedral (1989).
- Review of J. S. Ackerman, The Villa: Form and Ideology of Country Houses (1990), Times Literary Supplement, 6–12 July 1990, 730.
- Review of A. Byrne, Bedford Square (1990), Architects' Journal, 8 August 1990, 59-60.
- Review of D. Cruickshank and Neil Burton, Life in the Georgian City (1990), Architectural Review, June 1990, 12.

1991

'John Nash's Statement, 1829', Architectural History, 34 (1991), 196-205.

- Introduction to 50 Years of the National Buildings Record (Royal Commission on the Historical Monuments of England, 1991).
- Review of R. Harbison, The Built, the Unbuilt and the Unbuildable (1991), Architects' Journal, 3 July 1991, 56.
- Review of R. Tavernor, Palladio and Palladianism (1991), Architecture Today, March 1991.

1992

"Ruskin, Morris and the "Anti-Scrape" Philosophy", in *Decantations: A Tribute to Maurice Craig*, ed. A. Bernelle (Dublin 1992), 224-50.

1994

'On Discovering ''Greek'' Thompson', in *Greek Thompson*, ed. G. Stamp & S. Mckinstry (Edinburgh, 1994), 3-4.

1995

'The Beginnings of an Early Victorian Suburb' (the text of two lectures on the Chalk Farm Estate given in 1958), London Topographical Record, xxvii (1995), 1-46.